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LONDON




Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
Minutes
14 December 2021
	Present:
	
	

	Chair:
	Councillor Sachin Shah

	


	Councillors:
	Dan Anderson
Jeff Anderson

Sarah Butterworth

Stephen Greek


	Jean Lammiman
Janet Mote

Kanti Rabadia

Sasi Suresh




	In attendance (Councillors):


	Peymana Assad
Kairul Kareema Marikar


	For Minute 188 & 189 
For Minute 188 & 189



	Apologies received:


	Councillor Ajay Maru 

	 



	Absent:
	Harrow Youth Parliament Representative
Mr N Ransley


	Reverend P Reece
Ms M Trivedi




<AI1>

180. Scrutiny Lead Member for Health  
The Chair informed the Committee of a change to the Scrutiny Lead Member for Health as notified by the Conservative Group.  He stated that, in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 1.5, Councillor Dr Lesline Lewinson had been appointed to the vacancy. 

RESOLVED:  To note the appointment of Councillor Dr Lesline Lewinson as Scrutiny Lead Member for Health.

</AI1>

<AI2>

181. Attendance by Reserve Members  
RESOLVED:  To note the attendance at this meeting of the following duly appointed Reserve Member:-

	Ordinary Member 


	Reserve Member


	Councillor Ajay Maru
	Councillor Sasi Suresh


</AI2>

<AI3>

182. Declarations of Interest  
RESOLVED:  To note the declarations, if any, as published on the Council’s website prior to the meeting and the following additional declaration made at the meeting:

Agenda Items 7/8 – Council’s approach to enforcement: Licensing and Enforcement Update/Community Safety Strategic Assessment 2021

Councillor Marikar, who was not a member of the Committee, declared a non-pecuniary interest in that she was a Scrutiny Lead Member for Community.  She would participate in the discussions at the meeting.

</AI3>

<AI4>

183. Minutes  
RESOLVED:  That the minutes of the meeting held on 14 September 2021, be taken as read and signed as a correct record.
</AI4>

<AI5>

184. Public Questions  
RESOLVED:  To note that no public questions were received.

</AI5>

<AI6>

185. Petitions  
RESOLVED:  To note that no petitions had been received.

</AI6>

<AI7>

186. References from Council/Cabinet  
None received.

</AI7>

<AI8>

187. Overview and Scrutiny Committee - Reports  
Prior to the consideration of the substantive items on the agenda, the Chair stated that these reports were initially expected at the November 2021 meeting of the Committee but were not available at the time.  As a result, the November meeting had been rescheduled to this evening.  Similarly, other meetings of the Committee had previously been re-scheduled.

The Chair wanted to remind the administration to treat the Committee with respect.

</AI8>

<AI9>

Resolved Items  
</AI9>

<AI10>

188. Council's approach to Enforcement: Licensing and Enforcement Update  
The Committee received a report of the Corporate Director of Community,  which set out the approach taken on enforcement by the Licensing and Enforcement team during the last 12 months.  The report outlined the scope of the service, current issues facing the team and how it was working in order to continually improve the service to local residents and businesses.

The Portfolio Holder for Community Cohesion, Crime and Enforcement informed the Committee that, together with officers, she had met with the Scrutiny Lead Members and the report addressed their concerns, such as:

· enforcement action taken

· partnership working

· capacity of the team and any recruitment issues

· enforcement strategy, changes required and how the strategy could be altered for the benefit of the borough.

An officer introduced the report and made a presentation to the Committee which is attached at appendix 1 to the minutes.  She explained the scope and the demands on the service, particularly during the Covid-19 pandemic, which covered the following areas:

· commercial and residential licensing

· environmental protection

· food, health, and safety

· overseeing the delivery of the trading standards service for Harrow by Brent Council

· overseeing the enforcement work by a company, Kingdom LA Services, in relation to the non-compliance of the Council’s Public Spaces Protection Orders.

The presentation slides set out the Council’s approach to enforcement as follows:

· east, west, and central area-based teams had been formed.  These set out which Wards were covered by which areas

· priority enforcement teams (PETs) - the service was looking to recruit six additional officers by the end of January 2022.  The PETs would operate as a task force and be intelligence led.  Various initiatives were being used to make residents aware of the team’s work.  For example, yellow markings/stickers were being used on dumped rubbish in order to make residents aware that the Council was aware of the problem. Monitoring was taking place on a weekly basis and would be shown by Wards in due course.

· the fly tipping strategy had shown that there was a direct link between HMOs (houses in multiple occupation) and fly tipping.  An action plan was in place to deal with the issue

· it was recognised that customer journey needed to be improved.  This was being managed by the introduction of user-friendly web pages and e-forms, improved communication, and performance.  A cross-departmental working group had been set up to take this initiative forward.

Members welcomed the report and were pleased with the progress made by the Licensing and Enforcement team.  Members noted the good work done in some parks and that the consultation on the introduction of an Order to address concerns and complaints in the use of the parks would be repeated to include other issues that had arisen with the overall management of the parks.  The consultation would be broken down into two phases:

· phase 1 would consult on the PSPO (public service protection orders) to address particular issues of anti-social behaviour 

· phase 2 would encapsulate the requirement or the need for additional powers across other green spaces in the Borough.

Members asked additional questions and suggested that a strategy to address the various issues with the operation and use of the parks would help tackle issues.  An officer stated that it was envisaged that the situation would improve once the recruitment process was complete.  Members would be kept up to date in this regard.

Members were also concerned about the inability of some sections of the population to use or access the Council’s services online.  A Member asked how this matter would be resolved so that residents could telephone or use other methods to report on environmental issues.  In response, an officer stated that various methods were being explored such as street briefings and briefings at community halls.  Leaflets would be sent to residents to make them aware of such briefings.  Improved and effective communication was key, and Councillors would be kept informed of what was being done to allow them to share that information with their constituents.  Another Member commented that improvements to the website and web forms would help reduce the frustrations amongst residents when reporting issues. 

A Member asked if, aside from the poor website, the Council had any quality controls in place.  He also asked if any benchmarks were applied and if there were any service level agreements in place.  He added that one of the challenges faced by residents was the lack of action by the Council when issues were reported. In response, the officer stated that some of the issues with online reporting were not going to be resolved immediately and options were being discussed.  The use of My Harrow Account as a reporting tool was one possibility.  Officers were focusing on telling residents which Wards they would be working in and when, including the type of services that would be provided.  In addition, officers were working on performance reports, including monitoring their own work across all Wards.  Staff would be held to account and key performance indicators measured.

The issue of fly tipping was raised by a Member and he questioned if the lack of powers made this an ongoing problem.  It was acknowledged that this issue was particularly acute on private land and owners were being threatened with fines.  There was concern that public funds were being used to clear private land.  Officers were exploring the use of FPNs (fixed penalty notices) for this purpose.

Members were informed that, in relation to fly tipping, officers were focusing on 20 areas which varied in size.  Heat maps were being used to identify sites and the most problematic sites were being targeted.  Members were interested to know which areas had been identified as problematic and how they had been compiled.

It was recognised by officers that there was a significant backlog of complaints and the enforcement team was exploring options.

Members also expressed concerns about problems associated with houses in multiple occupation and ‘beds in sheds and a Member asked if a cross-party working group could be convened to work on environmental issues. 

Members also highlighted the following additional issues which were responded to by an officer:

· commercial waste where agreements were not being honoured.  An officer undertook to investigate with a view to helping businesses resolve the problems

· partnership working with neighbouring Councils.  Members were informed that officers were in close contact with adjoining Councils.  An example of joint working on enforcement was targeting the border areas of Edgware and Burnt Oak with Barnet Council

· use of mobile CCTV in areas where fly tipping was a constant issue and the levels of prosecutions undertaken.  Apart of the problems on private land discussed earlier, similar issues existed on unregistered land.  In response, an officer stated that the Council was looking to purchase more CCTV and examining how these could be utilised, including existing CCTV.  Other technological options would also be explored.  Another Member suggested that CCTV attached to lamp posts was a helpful for surveillance, but it was recognised that not all cameras were monitored.  Issues on land that was not registered had also been captured.

A Member asked how environmental complaints were logged as these would be received from various communication channels.  An officer assured Members that all complaints would be logged into a central system.  Another Member raised the issue of private enforcement teams claiming to be from the Council.  The officer asked for details to be sent to her so that she could investigate.

The Chair commended officers on their work but expressed concern that all the good work might be lost if there were cuts to the budget.  He asked if the Portfolio Holder had had any conversations in safeguarding this budget area with the relevant officers and lead Councillors.  An officer stated that short term funding was being used to currently finance this area of enforcement and other funding methods, such as the use of money from FPNs, were being explored.  Additionally, other funding avenues would also be explored.

In response, the Portfolio Holder for Community Cohesion, Crime and Enforcement stated that investments had already been made and it was important to ensure that the recruitment of additional staff would result in improvements to the service and make it sustainable.  The current administration was focusing on priority areas such as enforcement.  The Director of Strategy and Partnerships informed Members that the draft budget had an element of reserves which would be drawn upon if required.  However, the financial settlement from the government was awaited and it was hoped that it would be a positive one.

In conclusion, the Chair was pleased that the service was moving forward in a positive way and he asked that a further report be submitted to the Committee in six months’ time.

RESOLVED:  That

(1) the work being undertaken by the Licensing and Enforcement team, as set out in the officer report, be noted;

(2) a report be submitted to the June 2022 meeting of the Committee setting out the progress made.
</AI10>

<AI11>

189. Community Safety Strategic Assessment 2021  
The Committee received a report of the Director of Strategy and Partnerships on the Strategic Assessment, which was an annual review of the patterns of crime and anti-social behaviour in the borough as required by the Crime and Disorder Act 1998.  Members were informed that the findings of the Strategic Assessment would help inform the annual refresh of the Council’s Community Safety Strategy for Harrow.

The Director introduced the report and informed Members that the requirements for a Strategic Assessment and Community Safety Strategy had been suspended during the emergency measures introduced under the Covid-19 pandemic. 

The Chair welcomed the Borough Commander, North West Basic Command Unit, who was present at the meeting, together with her two colleagues.  She would report on the Metropolitan Police violence against women and girls (VAWG) action plan. 

The Portfolio Holder for Community Cohesion, Crime and Enforcement informed the Committee that the Strategic Assessment set out the available data collected.  Some data was not available and could be as a result of trust and confidence in reporting crime, particularly involving women and girls.  A great deal of work was required in some areas with a view to building trust.

The Borough Commander made a presentation to the Committee, which covered a couple of the presentation slides attached in full at appendix 2 to the minutes.  She explained the work being done by the Metropolitan Police and referred to the Met VAWG (violence against women and girls) Action Plan attached at appendix 3 to the minutes.  The Action Plan would be shared with Partner Organisations.  She drew attention to the following slides:

· key objectives of the Action Plan. One of the key objectives was to increase women’s confidence in the police and see an increase in reporting to police, but a decrease in women being abused.  In Harrow, reporting of crime by women and girls was not to be a major issue and this could be as a result of good partnership work and a good base in terms of trust;

· key themes and areas of focus.  One element of this would be to continue working with partners and women to improve prevention and victim crime.  The Borough Commander added that successful prosecutions were key to building trust.

The Borough Commander added that feedback from the Council and its residents was important and she urged all to send in their comments, details of which were set out in the final presentation slide 6 at appendix 2 to the minutes.  The Action Plan would be aligned with other strategies, including those of the police.  It was important that voices were heard, and that the community of Harrow was fully engaged, involved, and represented.

Members made the following comments and asked questions of the Portfolio Holder, Director, and the Borough Commander:

· use of the Kick Start Scheme whereby 16–24-year-olds on Universal Credit who were at risk of long-term unemployment could be trained in ensuring security and safety.  The Director informed Members that employers in Harrow could be encouraged to explore this suggestion which the police could then support;

· personal safety of women and girls was of paramount importance and this matter was brought to the forefront following the recent murders of Sarah Everard and Sabina Nessa.  A Member asked how the police could help in pre-empting issues and assure women and girls to feel safe.  The same Member highlighted the issue of the proposed new Harrow Civic Centre in Wealdstone where crime levels were perceived to be high.  Moreover, the provision of car parking would be limited, and perhaps further thought was needed to consider the impact of this perceived safety for staff and visitors coming to the new Civic Centre. In response, the Borough Commander stated that it was important to design out crime when constructing new buildings.  The Street Safe initiative also encouraged the reporting of areas where people have felt unsafe, for example in transport hubs.  The use of digital technology would help to make areas safer.  It was important that these initiatives were publicised;

· the Portfolio Holder stated that safety would be built into the new Civic Centre site.  Increased street lighting, visible police presence, design of the building and the street corridors, use of CCTV cameras would be part of the overall £1m investment into the build.  Safety audit walks would be carried out and problem areas, such as alleyways, could be designed out.  She was confident that by the time the new Civic Centre was built, the area would have a different feel with safety measures having been put in place and it was important to design crime out;

· another Member referred to the interim location of staff and the issue of the YOT (Youth Offending Team), which was found to be requiring improvements by the Inspector who had also mentioned that the team did not have a permanent location.  The Director considered the latter statement from the Inspector to be based on a position where the Council was supporting an agile model of working.  He added that an improvement plan for the YOT would be developed and reported to the Committee.  The Council’s Accommodation Strategy would address the issue of location of staff and would also be reported to the Committee.  It was noted that the Committee would be able to discuss this issue in the New Year when the HSDP (Harrow Strategic Partnership Development) report would be presented to Members;

· the issue of reporting crime by women and girls was key and ought to also be publicised by the Council.  Reporting of hate crime and domestic abuse were also important;

· it was not sufficient to say whether the level of crime had gone up or down but how investigations had been conducted and the level of punishments given.  These were important than merely providing statistics.  The Borough Commander replied that the Metropolitan Commissioner wanted to deliver on a legacy of protection.  Numbers of crime and outcomes for victims were key factors.  Performance figures and how crimes were dealt with would be provided to Members;

· the Metropolitan Police would be improving its communications channels and digital engagement would be introduced in the New Year so that the public were better informed;

· a Member stated that it was important to know how various strategies were communicated.  For example, a newsletter on crime levels in Harrow had been started but had stopped.  Residents also considered reporting crime as a waste of their time because the police did not follow up reports of crime even when CCTV was available.  The Borough Commander reported that she met with the Council’s Chief Executive and the Director of Strategy and Partnerships on a monthly basis and any issues should be brought to their attention so that improvements could be made.  Councillors too could help get the message out to their constituents.  Information was based on the supply of intelligence and residents should be urged to report all crime to allow the police to build a picture and as they operated a covert system.  The Director stated that the issue of the thefts of catalytic converters could be raised with him and he would pass the information to the Borough Commander as the police were aware of how these were being sold by the criminals and could therefore investigate further;

· a Member stated that the statistics showed that the burglaries in her Ward had gone down.  However, her constituents did not feel that this was the case.  She cited an example in her Ward and that residents had lost confidence since the relocation of the police station from her Ward which had contributed to the lack of visibility of the police.  The Borough Commander undertook to look into this particular issue;

· a Member was of the view that there was an unrealistic fear of crime.  A balance had to be struck on how the Council, police and press dealt with this issue and how they reported on crime as fear affected people’s lives.  The Borough Commander stated that the police embraced realism, but she would be interested in knowing if her officers when discussing local crime levels with members of the public resulted in an increase in fear;

· information on hotspots where anti-social behaviour (ASB) activity was relatively high was in progress and detailed analysis would be made available to Members.  Low levels of ASB were being addressed by enforcement officers but they would start issuing fines soon.  The Borough Commander reported that this type of crime was on a downward trend.  The root causes of some long terms ASB was the supply and misuse of recreational drugs.  The police normally pursued such crimes until enquiries were completed.

RESOLVED:  That the findings of the Strategic Assessment be noted, and the comments of the Committee be fed into the review of the Community Safety Strategy.

</AI11>

<AI12>

190. Date of Next Meeting  
Special Meeting of the Committee scheduled for 11 January 2022 at 6.30 pm.

</AI12>

<AI13>

</AI15>

<TRAILER_SECTION>
(Note:  The meeting, having commenced at 6.30 pm, closed at 8.42 pm).
(Signed) Councillor Sachin Shah
Chair
</TRAILER_SECTION>
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